



Reynolds Recollections

Reynolds Family Association

1892 - 2002

Vol. 20, No. 4 of 6

Copyright 2002

July - August 2002

77th Reynolds Family Reunion 12th – 14th September 2002 Baltimore, MD 21201

**Have you made your reservations?
Deadline for Registration &
Reservations is 12 August 2002!
See March – April Issue for
Registration Form!!**

**New Line Coordinator for John and Sarah
Reynolds of Watertown & Stamford CT (RFA
Line 20)**

Vera Reynolds Bunkoff of Schenectady NY has notified RFA that she cannot continue as line coordinator for the John & Sarah Reynolds of Watertown & Stamford CT, a position she has held since joining. Vera has been a member of RFA since 1985. Fortunately for RFA, Vera will continue her membership. Vera has been a valuable and important member of RFA and will be missed.

Again, fortunately for RFA, Dr. Glenn G. Reynolds will be Line Coordinator for John & Sarah. He has been the assistant Line Coordinator for a few years, and has been an active member of RFA since 1979, serving as president in the 1980s. Dr. Glenn can be reached by e-mail at: ggreynolds@worldnet.att.net.

**Chronology of The Reynolds Families of Virginia
by Rod Stucker, Professional Genealogist
29 Aug 2001, Final Report
Part 1**

[Thanks to Rod Stucker and his client, whose permission has been granted to RFA to publish this report. The report, which will run in an issue of Recollections until completed, is a major document for descendants of Christopher of Virginia. Only

non-Reynolds names are capitalized. – Lee Taylor]

With emphasis on Christopher Reynolds, Sr., the immigrant of Isle of Wight County and his descendants, particularly those named Richard and Christopher. Includes some records from surrounding counties and other Colonial Virginia and English records such as the Virginia Company of London.

According to the Biographical Dictionary of Early Virginia, there were several individuals named Reynolds/Reynold, etc., who were among the first to explore Virginia in connection with the Virginia Company of London, England: 1609, Biographical Dictionary of Early Virginia, 1607-1660; Henry Reynold/Reynolds, Esquire, probably known as Henry Reynolds the Adventurer of the Virginia Company of London (Doc.#191b) 1609, Biographical Dictionary of Early Virginia, 1607-1660; John Reynold/Reynolds, probably known as John Reynold the Adventurer of the Virginia Company of London (Doc.#191b) 1609, Biographical Dictionary of Early Virginia, 1607-1660; Richard Reynold, Adventurer of the Virginia Company of London (Doc.#191b) 1612, Biographical Dictionary of Early Virginia, 1607-1660; John Reynold, probably known as John Reynolds the Adventurer of the Virginia Company of London (Doc.#191b) 1620, Biographical Dictionary of Early Virginia, 1607-1660; Mr. Reynold listed as an adventurer of the Virginia Company of London (Doc.#191b).

These records of the Reynolds/Reynold adventurers of the Virginia Company from London reveal that individuals named Reynolds were among the earliest members of the Virginia Company to explore the English Colony of Virginia. They may have resided in London where the Virginia Company was located and some of them were possibly related to Christopher Reynolds, Sr., who emigrated to Virginia in 1622 as follows: 1622, Seventeenth Century Isle of Wight County, Virginia, by John B. Boddie, p. 87, Christopher Reynolds immigrated to Virginia aboard the John & Francis (Doc.#131w, 162a).

The above reference to Christopher Reynolds, Sr.'s arrival in Virginia aboard the John & Francis was obtained from the 1625 military muster roll of

the inhabitants at Wariscoyack, Virginia, taken 7 Feb 1625 for the servants of Mr. Edward **BENNETT** which is listed below and which includes the following for Christopher Reynolds, Sr., the immigrant: ...Christopher Reynold's, Luke **CHAPPMAN**, Edward **MAYBANK**, in the John & Francis 1622... (Doc.#162a).

Though the Robert Reynolds Family web site lists that Christopher Reynolds, Sr., immigrated with a brother named Thomas Reynolds from Dorsetshire, England (Doc.#140), we have found no documentation to support this information. Other records such as those compiled by Sybil R. "Lee" **TAYLOR** in 1992 for the Reynolds Family Association, list that Christopher Reynolds, Sr., was possibly born in Gravesend, County Kent, England (Doc.#144e-g). As listed below, Gravesend was the town of residence in England for the Minister who examined the passengers aboard the Speedwell for "their conformitie to the orders & discipline of the Church of England & have taken the oath of Allegiance." As was typical, passengers were often examined by the local parish ministers. Though this is valuable information which should aid further research in England, without locating christening records or other supporting documents, this is not conclusive proof that these passengers resided in Gravesend prior to their journey to Colonial Virginia. Susan **CLEMENT** of the Reynolds Family Association lists the following in regards to the English ancestry of Christopher Reynolds, Sr. the immigrant: Robert Reynolds of East Bergholt, by Susan Clement (for RFA, 1992).

Many statements have been published setting forth the ancestor of Christopher of England as being Robert Reynolds of East Bergholt, Suffolk, England. Based on documents found by this writer as well as by RFA member Earle K. **SMITH** of Horringer, Suffolk, Eng., this claim can be laid to rest. Much appreciation goes to Earle who offered his research assistance to RFA.

Robert Reignold of Estberhold, son of Robert Reignold, was assessed 5s. in the Subsidy Return of 1524. Robert, the elder, was also of Estberholt in 1524 and was assessed L15. Robert the father is almost certainly the Robert Reynolds who was buried in the chancel of Bergholt church in 1524, who, by his will, desired his son George, also assessed in the Subsidy, to glaze "all the wyndows in the nethir storye of the north side of the cherche at East Bergholt att my coste and charge."

Robert Reignold, the younger, purchased the manor of Illarius als. New Hall in East Bergholt in 1542. He also owned the manors of Stratford, Great Wenham, Capel, Butley, Holton and Brantham. He died in 1548 when his will was proved: "Robert Reignolde, Esquier. Of East Bergholt." He directed that his wife Mary have the manor of Hyllaryes otherwise called New Hall. His son Robert was to have his manor of Spencers. The will was pronounced null and void in 1550, and another will was proved, perhaps because son Robert had died.

Robert married four times. His first wife was the daughter of Sir Thomas **BREWSE** of Little Wenham, sister of Sir John Brewse. They had one son, George, who probably died young, since there is no further mention of him.

The second wife was the daughter of Edward **MACKWILLIAM** of Stambourn Hall, Co. Essex. They had two sons, Robert and Edward. Robert probably married Joan, daughter of John **NUN** of Tostock. He died before 1558, perhaps before 1548, and his widow married second John **BERIFFE** of Colchester, Essex. Edward, who was called "sonne & heyre" in the Visitation of 1561, may have married Rose **ROSSE** in 1573. His children were Henry, Robert, Christopher, Francis and Anne, and at least four daughters.

Robert married third ??? **SPILMAN**, probably of Norborough, co. Norfolk. Their children were Henry of East Bergholt and Belstead, Philip and Katherine. Henry died in 1587 and his will (dated 9 Aug 1585, with a codicil dated 22 Sep 1587, proved 13 Oct 1587) names many of his family members. Henry married three times: first wife unknown; second in 1563 Anne (**Rous**) **GOLDINGHAM**, widow of Christopher Goldingham and daughter of Sir William **ROUS**, who died 1573/4; third marriage to Elizabeth **WITHYPOLL**, daughter of Edmund Withypoll of Ipswich, Suffolk. Henry had only one son by his third wife, Henry who was under age 21 when his father wrote his will in 1585. Philip was living in 1585 when his brother made his will. Katherine married first ---**WARNER** of Dedham, co. Essex, and second Martin **BROWNE**. Katherine had died before her brother wrote his will in 1585.

Robert's fourth wife was Mary (Anne) **WALLER**, daughter of William Waller of Ipswich and Rams-holt, Suffolk. Their children were William, Humphrey, John and Mary. William married Barbara **WENTWORTH**, daughter of Roger Wentworth.

They lived in Shotley, Suffolk, and had one son, William. Mary married John **WELMAN**. John was probably living in Belstead in 1568, according to the Subsidy returns.

The will of Henry Reignoldes of Little Belsteade, Suffolk, Esq. names his wife Elizabeth; his late wife Ann and her former husband Christopher **GOLDINGHAM**; his father Robert buried in the church of East Bergholt; his first wife buried in the church of Much Ocle (Oakley); son Henry (under 21); cousin Francis in Norfolk; Francis's son Thomas; William Goldingham; Henry, son of his brother Edward; and Robert, Christopher and Francis his brothers; Henry Goldingham; Jonas Goldingham; niece Anne Reignoldes and her brothers and sisters of the whole blood; Children of his late sister Browne dcd.; Niece Anne Reignoldes as one of the daughters of brother Edward; Rose and Mary **BROWNE**, and William **WARNER** their brother, and Thomas Warner their brother, and Francis Browne; his cousin Sherman of Colchester; brother Philip; brothers William, Henry and Jonas Goldingham and their sister Hansarde **ALDEHAM**; children of cousin Francis Reignolde; cousin Richard **KEMPE**; brother Edward **WITHIPOLL**, Peter Withipoll and Benjamin Withipoll; brother Wolverstone; nephew Veasie of Burstall; sister Frances Withipoll; John Warner of Ipswich; William Goldingham to be Executor. Codicil bequest to niece Rose Browne and her sister Mary the wife of **HERICHE** of Chelmsford.

The above documents clearly show that Robert Reignold of East Bergholt did not have any son named Christopher, and the Christopher born 1530 could also not have been his brother as the father, Robert, was buried in 1524. The only Christopher in this family is Robert's grandson, son of his son Edward, who was born no earlier than 1561, and after 1573 if this was his parents true marriage date, though was born by 1585 when his uncle Henry wrote his will. These dates make him too old to be the Christopher in VA in 1622. Neither of the Christophers proposed by Col. **TILLMAN** can be considered of this family.

TO BE CONTINUED.....

Genealogists live in the past lane...
Ever find an ancestor hanging from the family tree?

All right! Everybody out of the gene pool!
Any family tree produces some lemons, some nuts
and a few bad apples.

**Update on Mary "Polly" Knapp,
Wife of William Reynolds
Jane Fox**

Several years ago, I came to the conclusion that Mary "Polly" **Knapp**, wife of William **Reynolds** was not the daughter of Joshua and Eunice Knapp. I wrote an article and it was published in "Reynolds Recollections." Recently, I was able to see a study by Nelson A. Close of Darien, CT, which was published in the December 1963 issue of Connecticut Ancestry. This was a study of an abstract of the will of Sarah Mead, wife of Capt. Jabez Mead, on which I based some of my conclusions. While the purpose of the study was different from my own, he came to the same conclusion regarding the parentage of Mary (Knapp) Reynolds, many years before I came to my own conclusions. Here again, are those conclusions:

In "The John and Sara Reynolds (1630? - 1923) of Watertown, MA, and Wethersfield, Stamford and Greenwich, CT"; Marion H. Reynolds (1924); [Hereafter Reynolds Genealogy] p. 108; # 253: William Reynolds "m. Mary "Polly" Knapp of Cross River, NY probably dtr of Joshua and Eunice Knapp, who had a dtr Mary Reynolds in will of September 29, 1798". Joshua and Eunice (**Peck**) Mead did have a daughter, Mary, born 6 Nov 1756, but she married Ambrose Reynolds, not William Reynolds. (Reynolds Genealogy p. 110; # 259).

But Mary "Polly" (Knapp) Reynolds was the dtr of Caleb and Clemence (**Mills**) Knapp. It is easy to understand why the error of "Polly" parentage was made. First, it had to be established who exactly was Sarah, wife of Capt. Jabez Mead. In Spencer Mead's Mead Genealogy, Jabez Mead is said to be "unmarried." But a look at his will proves that he was indeed married.

In the abstract of his will it is stated that "Capt. Jabez Mead, late of Greenwich, will dated Feb. 27, 1769, probated April 3, 1769, mentions his wife Sarah, his father-in-law Samuel **Mills**, deceased. There were only two Samuel Mills in Greenwich at this time and they were father and son. And, while Sarah is not mentioned in her father's will, her sister, Clemence, and her brother, Samuel Mills, Jr., are. I

agree with Nelson Close that Sarah Mead, wife of Capt. Jabez Mead was the daughter of Samuel and Sarah (**Denton**) Mills. Any idea that she might have been a cousin to Samuel, Clemence and Susannah may be ruled because she indicates in her will that her nieces and nephews were the children of her sister, Clemence Mills Knapp and her brother Samuel Mills.

Mary "Polly" (Knapp) Reynolds is mentioned in the will of Sarah (Mills) Mead as "my niece, Mary, wife of William Reynolds, of Westchester County." Mary (Knapp) was born in 1736 in Cross River, South Salem, Westchester County, NY, and died there, after 1809, having survived her husband. She is buried in the Reynolds Cemetery at Cross River.

Caleb and Clemence (Mills) Knapp had 12 children -- the 11th child was named Mary. Sarah had no other "niece, Mary, wife of William Reynolds, of Westchester Co." The people in the will are not in any kind of order that makes perfect sense, but they do appear in a sort of order. For instance, the 13th person mentioned is "Niece Amy wife of Benjamin Hobby." Amy was Amy Knapp, daughter of Caleb and Clemence (Mills) Knapp. Next in the will is "niece Lydia wife of Horton Reynolds of Greenwich" (#251 in the Reynolds Genealogy.) Horton Reynolds and William Reynolds were brothers. Lydia is the 14th person mentioned in the will, the daughter of Caleb and Clemence (Mills) Knapp. The next persons mentioned in the will, Charity, wife of Joseph Lockwood and Caleb Knapp were also children of Caleb and Clemence (Mills) Knapp. Mary, wife of William Reynolds of Westchester is the very next, the 17th person mentioned in the will. After Mary, the persons mentioned are the children of Sarah's nieces and nephews. One of those mentioned is Clemence Reynolds, wife of Thomas Hitchcock. Clemence (Reynolds) Hitchcock was the daughter of William and Mary "Polly" (Knapp) Reynolds. (Reynolds Genealogy, p. 109; # 578.) There seems to be no doubt that "my niece, Mary, wife of William Reynolds of Westchester" can be any other than Mary Knapp, daughter of Caleb and Clemence (Mills) Knapp.

In her will, Sarah left legacies to 30 relatives and did not leave legacies to a number of other close relatives. For instance, she left out her own sister, Susanna Mills (probably wife of Ebenezer Whiting). None of Susannah's seven children were mentioned. Sarah (Mills) Mead had another niece whose name

also happened to be Susannah. She was Susannah (Mills) Knapp, wife of Jonathan Knapp, the daughter of her brother, Samuel and Lydia (Reynolds) Mills. All of the children of her sister Clemence (Mills) Knapp were mentioned, even those who had died, in that she mentioned their children: i.e., "the four children of my deceased niece Clemence Bush, viz: Bartholomew, Joseph, Nancy, and Sarah." Clemence was the daughter of Caleb and Clemence (Mills) Knapp. All of the other children of her brother were mentioned, but not Susannah and her seven children. Mr. Close suggests that this was because Sarah was a loyal Patriot and Susannah had married as her second husband, Benjamin Close, a Loyalist.

While Sarah named over 30 of her relations there were glaring omissions in the will. Why, for instance, did Sarah name Clemence (Reynolds) Hitchcock, but not any of the brothers or sisters of Clemence? Even more important, why did Sarah not name her own sister, Susannah, nor any of Susannah's children? The were other curious omissions, ones that lead me to conclude that Aunt Sarah had a mind of her own, and made decisions from her heart, not from her head.

Another Reynolds was able to be identified by the study of the will of Sarah (Mills) Mead. From the Reynolds Genealogy, p. 136; #460: "Col. George Reynolds, (Timothy; 2 Ebenezers; Jonathan; John) b. Greenwich, CT., Feby, 1779; d. May 12, 1862; aet. 83, m. Miss Hannah Lockwood, Congreg. Church, June 15 1807, she was of Stanwich, he of Greenwich. She was B. July 19, 1783; d. Aug. 30, 1870, aet. 87-1-11. Her mother was a Mills."

Mr. Close wrote in his study that he "had been seeking the elusive parents of a certain Hannah Lockwood (1783-1870) who married George Reynolds (1779-1862) in the Stanwich Congregational Church on June 15, 1807." Sarah mentioned her "kinswoman Sarah, wife of Jonathan Lockwood and daughter of nephew Samuel Mills." Thus, since Sarah (Mills) Mead indicated that her nieces and nephews were the children of her sister, Clemence Mill Knapp and her brother Samuel Mills, her kinswoman Sarah was therefore the daughter of her brother's son Samuel Mills who married Abigail Holmes. Nelson Close then said: "and from this clue it was eventually proved that this Jonathan and Sarah (Mills) Lockwood were the parents of Hannah Lockwood Reynolds." From this information it was determined by Nelson A. Close, author of the study,

that Hannah Lockwood, daughter of Samuel and Abigail (Holmes) Lockwood is the unidentified wife of George Reynolds.

Newburyport, Essex Co., MA

Births

Raynall, Eunice, dtr. John, bp. Aug. 30, 1789;
Lydis, dtr of John, bp. Aug. 12, 1787;
Nanny, dtr of John, bp. July 3, 1785;
Reynolds, Maria Louisa, dtr of William & Mahala,
 Aug. 24, 1843.

Marriages

Raynell, Nancy & Joseph **Merrill** of Newbury, no date given;
Reynolds, John & Abigail **Lowell** 23 Aug 1784;
Reynolds, William Belcher & Elizabeth Margaret **Carter**, 31 Mar 1821.

Deaths

Runnels, Hannah, Mrs. wid. Capt. Eben, died Dec. 25, 1833; age 46y.

Civil War Pension Records for RENNELLS

Rennells, Albert L., Enlisted as a Private on 26 August 1862; enlisted in Company K, 149th Infantry Regiment Pennsylvania on 26 August 1862; was wounded on 1 July 1863; Promoted to Full Corporal on 28 October 1863; was wounded on 11 May 1864; Applied for invalid pension 9 Sept 1865;
Rennells, Benjamin H., enlisted M160 Infantry Indiana, invalid, 19 Aug 1786 applied for pension; Nellie, widow, applied 5 Aug 1918;
Rennells, George W., enlisted 149 Pennsylvania Infantry; 30 June 1880 applied for invalid pension; 26 Feb 1896 Anna E., widow, applied,
Rennells, Joel, Jr., enlisted as a Private on 12 August 1862 in Grattan, MI at the age of 28; Enlisted in Company B, 25th Infantry Regiment Michigan on 11 September 1862; died of disease on 8 July 1864 in Knoxville, TN; Mother, Louisa, applied for pension, 23 May 1877.

From the New York Times , 4 June 1883;

pg 5 : Losses by Fire The dry goods store of Moss &

Rennolds and 3 or 4 adjoining buildings in Highee, MO, were burned Friday night. The loss is \$15000; Insurance: \$8500.

Miscellaneous VT Records

Riverside Cemetery New Haven, VT
Mabel Reynolds, died 27 Jan 1842, age 39.

Swanton, VT Records

Marriage

Joannem **Reynolds** of Franklin, son of Ruffry Reynolds & Lara **More**, m: Leraphinian **Menard**, dtr of Petri Menard & Nama **Brian**, 27 June 1864;
Witnesses: Alexander Menard, Elissa Chapire;
Henry Tetrault of Swanton, son of Oliver Tetrault & Julia **Nadeau** m. Maria A. Conley, dtr of Patrick Conley & Rose **Reynolds** of Highgate, 14 Feb 1870.

Baptisms

Joseph Reignalt (**Reynolds**), son of Oscar Reignalt and Victoria **Laford**, Godparents: John Pinell and Aloysia Carr, was born 25 June 1878 & bapt 21 July 1889.

Deaths

Rosa **Reynolds** 26 March 1887;
 Victoria **Reynolds** Missisquoi Bay, PQ 10 Aug 1913;
 Joseph **Reynolds** Swanton 5 January 1930

Aughton Parish Registers, Yorkshire, England
Births & Baptisms

Colbert, John son of Michael of East Cottingwith, Farmer & Innkeeper, son of John & Mary Colbert of East Cottingwith, Farmer by Ann his wife, Dau: of Thomas & Ann **Reynolds**, of Holme upon Spaldingmore, Labourer, born 10 Jun 1778 bapt 21 Jun 1778;
Colbert, William, son of Michael Colbert of East Cottingwith, Innkeeper & Farmer, son of John & Mary Colbert of East Cottingwith, Innkeeper & Farmer, by Ann his Wife, Dau: of Thomas & Reynolds, of Holme upon Spaldingmoore, Labourer, born 19 Aug 1781 bapt 27 Aug 1781;
Colbert, Jane, Dau: of Michael Colbert of East Cottingwith, Innkeeper & Farmer, son of John & Mary Colbert of East Cottingwith, Innkeeper &

Farmer, by his Wife, Ann, Dau: of Thomas & Ann Reynolds, of Holme upon Spaldingmoore, Labourer, born 26 Feb 1785 bapt 3 Mar 1785.

Marriages

Thomas Reynolds, & Sarah Clarkson, widow, by Banns, 20 Sep 1781, No wits Thos Blanshard, Judith Hotham

Blacktoft Parish Registers, Yorkshire, England

Burials

30 Aug 1795 Burd, Nanny da of John Reynolds of Blacktoft

Baptisms

5 Jan 1789 Baptd Thos son of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
12 Sep 1790 Baptd William son of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
19 Jul 1795 Baptd Nanny da of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
5 Jan 1797 William son of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
14 May 1799 George son of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
6 Dec 1801 Robert son of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
26 Aug 1804 Mary da of John Reynolds of Blacktoft;
19 May 1806 Hannah da of John Reynolds of Blacktoft.

Some Georgia Marriages: Raynolds

Raynolds, Mary Ann & Shehings, Michael, 18 Nov 1843; Cherokee Co.

Raynolds, Mary C. & Mcallister, Moses Sidney, 30 Oct 1843. Richmond Co.

Miscellaneous Cemetery Records

Appleton City, St. Clair Co., MO

Ellen Reynolds, Birth Date: 1851, Death Date: 1900; w. of C. W.

Hancock Co., ME Cemetery Records

Persis Reynolds Foster born: 1882 Death died: 1941;
Charles A. Reynolds born: 4 Feb 1850 died 21 Dec 1922;

Mary Ellen, born: 9 Jun 1851 died: 19 May 1942 (wife of Charles);

Walter L., born: 1878 died: 1937;

Arthur W., born: 1875 died: 1961;

Gertrude H., born: 1878 died: 1945;

Helen L., born: 1915 died: 1952;

Jotham G., born: 5 Sep 1844 died: 15 Sep 190??

Born in Lubec Died in Lamoine;

Addie G., born: 1847 died: 1919 (wife of Jotham G.);

Dellie V., born: 1874 died: 1953 (wife of Fred I.);

Fred I., born: 1875 died: 1961;

Grace A., born: 1870 died: 1953.

Harney Co., OR, Cemetery Records

Reynolds, Ezekiel P., 1845 - 1918;

Reynolds, Lucinda M 1852 - 1936

Dickinson Co., IA

Jean D. Whisler

Reynolds, Sarah Ethel 1882 - 1977;

Marshall Palmer 1871 - 1952;

Maurice, son of Marshall P. & Sarah E. Reynolds, 1926;

Marietta 1913 - 1964, American Legion Auxiliary;

Gene, Sr., 1911 - 1879, American Legion;

Charles B., 1888 - 1956;

Gertrude E. 1890 - 1954;

Charles B. 192? - 1966, son;

Infant Thelma Reynolds 1929 - 1929.

Hanover, Morris Co., NJ.

John Bentley Reynolds, died: 31 Jul 1829 Age: 20 son: Esq. Abr'm Reynolds. "In Memory of John Bentley Reynolds, son of Abr'm Reynolds Esq. who departed this life July 31st 1829 in the 20th Year of his age. As fades the lovely blooming flower, Frail smiling solace of an hour; So soon our transient comforts fly, And pleasures only bloom to die."

Esmond-Evergreen Cemetery Iosco Co., MI

Reynolds, William Rex Age: 57 yrs Died: 1971.

Reynolds Cemetery, Jim Wells Co. TX

This listing was contributed by Bruce & Morna McHargue; Compiled by Sharry Kelly Reynolds.

Located three miles southwest of Orange Grove, Jim Wells Co., TX (formerly part of Nueces Co.) on the Palo Ventana Ranch. Notes on Reynolds Cemetery: According to the Reynolds Bible in the possession of Mrs. W. R. Jones of Alice, Texas, the first burial in

this cemetery was of Charles, infant son of George and Hannah **Reynolds**. Charles was born Feb. 7, 1868 and died Feb. 13, 1868. The next burial was of **Edward Taylor**, George's uncle who came from England about the same time as George (1854). According to the Almond Diary, Joseph Almond, their friend and neighbor, built the coffin and read the services for "Uncle Ned" on May 2, 1873. These graves are unmarked, but a low wooden post at the northwest corner is said to be a burial marker for a family member. This cemetery was legally recorded in a partition deed drawn up by the Reynolds family Aug. 23, 1899, assigning the acre plot for the perpetual use of all Reynolds descendants. It has been in use from the family's first arrival on this original homestead property about 1867-68.

George Reynolds, Born 18 Nov 1826 Died 11 Dec. 1897; "An amiable father here lies at rest/As ever God with his image blest. The friend of man, the friend of truth,/ The friend of age, the guide of youth."

Hannah Reynolds, Born 10 Aug 1830 Died 28 Nov. 1889; "A light from our household is gone/A voice we loved is stilled A place is vacant in our hearts/Which never can be filled."

PERKINS, Mary **Reynolds** 6 Feb 1864 - 24 Nov 1929;

REYNOLDS, Miranda Ardell, "Mother" 1869 - 1921;

Joseph William, "Father" 1857 - 1921;

Charley E., 1893 - 1918;

Ardell Born 24 Mar 1895 Died 29 Mar 1895 "Bud-ded on earth to bloom in heaven";

George Rufus, son of J.W. & M.A. Born 10 Aug 1892 Died 30 May 1893 "Suffer little children to come unto me";

Baby Girl, Born & Died 23 Dec. 1911, Daughter of J.W. & M.A.;

George W., 21 Apr 1896 - 21 Aug 1954;

George William, 18 April 1950 - 9 Nov. 1968;

Seana Mary McCoy, 17 July 1900 - 20 Dec 1980;

Randolph Robertson "Mutt", 4 Nov 1900 - 26 Jan 1961;

Jessie Lamb, 31 Mar 1878 - 12 Feb 1932;

Charles, 17 Jan 1875 - 5 Feb 1929;

Jessie L., 4 Oct 1903 - 7 July 1936;

Irene E., 14 Dec. 1904 - 2 Mar 1974;

Manila, 22 Feb 1899 - 30 June 1984;

John Douglas, 16 Aug 1918 - 6 Apr 1988;

Mary Louise, 12 Apr 1923 - 10 Aug. 1997 "Married Nov. 1, 1941";

Joseph William, 12 May 1922 - 12 Apr 1994;

Myrtle McBryde, 16 Mar 1904 - 8 July 1931;

Hugh Kelly, 11 June 1951 - 12 June 1951;

Charles R.H., 11 Mar 1963 - 18 June 1992 "Uncle Chuck".

Old Shankill Cemetery

Shankill, County Roscommon, Ireland

REYNOLDS, Bridget, d. 2 Aug 1861, age: 73 yr, Cullen East;

Matthew, d. 5 Feb 1905, Husband of Essie, Culleen West;

Michael J., d. 29 Jan 1932, Son of Matthew and Essie, Culleen West, Erected by Kate Kelly";

Michael, d. Jan 1932, Brother of Kate;

RYNOLDS, Essie, d. 27 Mar 1921, Wife of Matthew, Culleen West.

Cemetery at Raville, Columbia Co., N. Y.

Robert R. Phillips

Gale, Lydia **Ray**, w of Daniel Gale and Alanson **Reynolds**, 24 Mar 1821 - 1 June 1912;

Daniel H., 17 Apr. 1867, 61y;

Silas, son of Daniel, 1865, 8y;

Reynolds, Alanson, 22 Sept. 1873, 70y;

Reynolds, Titus S., 11 Jan. 1862, 72y, 2m, 2d;

Hannah, 3 Aug. 1881, 87y;

Reynolds Henry W, son of Jonathan and Nancy, 15 June 1830 - 11 June 1898;

Nancy Grace, wife Jonathan, 9 Mar 1800 - 5 Sept 1888;

Natban, 22 Mar 1858, 59y;

Strever, Annis **Reynolds**, w of John B, 1 June 1886, 77y;

Reynolds, Frederick, son of Stephen and Sabrina, 11 Apr. 1836, 17y 9m 2d;

Stephen, 30 July 1348. 33y;

Sabrina Garner, 2 Jan 1859;

Lydia H., 7 Apr 1840. 23y;

Reynolds, Elias H. 26 Dec 1808 - 17 Mar 1838;

Sarah, wife of Elias H., 5 Mar 1804 - 28 Apr 1865;

Reynolds, Enos, 3 Sept 1860 61y;

William T., 2 Sept 1884, 28y;

Malvina, 1826 - 1884;

Reynolds, William T., 13 Apr 1871, 77y;

Matilda, w of William T., Mar. 15, 1875, 78y;

George, 1808-1904;

Mary M. Ray, 1808-1906;

Stephen William, only child of Stephen and Libbie S., Apr. 20, 1888-Aug. 11, 1890;
 Stephen, Nov. 7, 1848-Apr. 17, 1893;
 Ida M., w of Stephen, May 1, 1890, 31y 2m.

Middlesex, England

St. Katherine by the Tower - Parish Registers, 1626-1665

Baptisms

REINOLDS, Nathaniell s. of Evan, 17 Aug 1631;
REYNOLDS, Ann d. of Evan, 2 Apr 1637;
 Christian, d. of Michael, 13 Nov 1673;
 Jacob s. of Peeter, 19 Apr 1622;
 Marie d. of Richard & Margeret, 4 Oct 1640;
 Mary d. of Ralphe, 20 Mar 1673;
 Sarah d. of Abel & Grace, 21 Dec 1662;
 Wm s. of Evan, 15 Mar 1628.

Burials

15 May 1608 The child of John Reynolds;
 6 Nov 1616 The wife of Mr. William Reinolds;
 12 Oct 1616 Margaret Barton a servant at Mr. Reinolds;
 13 Apr 1620 John Reynolds;
 24 Apr 1620 The wife of John Reynolds;
 14 May 1622 Nicholas Reynolds;
 22 Oct 1624 Judith d. of John Reynolds;
 08 Mar 1627 The wife of Evan Reynolds;
 Jul 1648 Joan Renolds.

Marriages

RAYNOLDS, John, bach. & Susanna Hicks, spr. L., Precinct, spr. aged 20 years, 27 Apr 1717;
RENOLS, Jane, spr. L., & William Corsar, bach., 19 Aug 1715;
RENNOLS, John of Whitechapple, throster, & Mary Hill of said parish. L., 14 Feb 1688-9;
RENNOLDS, Jane & Thomas Rankellow, 4 Aug 1702;
 Robert, mariner of Stepney, bach. aged 22 years, & Katherine Thomas of this parish, 10 Dec 1695;
REYNOLDS, Alice & Thomas Jones, 24 Apr 1683;
 Avelina & William Hannings 1 Oct 1670;
 Bridget & Richard Anthony, 26 Aug 1640;
 Christian & George Barwick, 1 Apr 1702;
 Edward of Stepney, weaver, bach. aged 25, & Alice Sexton, ibid, spr. aged 19, 5 Apr 1687;
 Elizabeth & James Cockris, 24 Nov 1676;

Elizabeth & Abraham Davis, 16 Apr 1682;
 Elizabeth & John Needham, 13 Sep 1683;
 Elizabeth & Richard Wicker, 4 Aug 1678;
 Evan & Jane Swetnam, 24 Jun 1628;
 Frances & Walter Baker, 19 Jun 1690;
 George & Sarah Gresley, 5 Nov 1678;
 George & Elizabeth Scott, 21 Jan 1685;
 Jacob & Mary Coxe, 11 Dec 1673;
 John & Jane Anderson, 8 Dec 1692;
 John & Elizabeth Andrews, 18 May 1680;
 John of St. Bothols, Bishopsgate, baker, widower, & Alice Brown of St. Bothols, Bishopsgate, widow, 3 Jun 1695;
 Mary & Joseph Starling, 22 Oct 1686;
 Mary & Thomas Phipps, 7 May 1693;
 Phillip & Elizabeth Bull, 5 Jun 1679;
 Thomas & Mary Buck, 10 Apr 1682;
 William & Martha Culons, 11 Jan 1678.

Daily Carolina Times Newspaper, Columbia, SC

Issue of June 24, 1856 page 302 Married on the 25th of June, by the Rev. John McLees, Dr. S. W. Leland of Columbia, to Miss Agnes B. Reynolds, of Greenwood.

Confederate Baptist Newspaper, SC

Issue of August 24, 1864 page 118 Died in Winnsboro', S. C., July 19th, 1864, Mrs. S. Eliza Reynolds, wife of George N. Reynolds, Esq., of Charleston, in the 36th year of her age...member of the German Lutheran Church, left husband and five children.

The Charleston Observer Newspaper, SC

Issue of December 15, 1838 page 144 Departed this life on the 4th inst., Miss Martha Reynolds Bascom, within five days of the completion of her 12th year.

The Southern Baptist Newspaper, SC

Issue of December 24, 1851 page 31 On St. Helena Island, Tuesday evening, the 9th inst., at the residence of Mrs. Caroline Reynolds, by the Rev. Joseph Wallace, Mr. Edward T. Reynolds, of Colleton District, to Miss Caroline E. Reynolds, of Beaufort District, SC;
Issue of June 17, 1856 page 61 Died at the residence of her father in Abbeville District, 27th ult., Mrs. Mary A. White, wife of James L. White, and

daughter of Larkin Reynolds, in the 20th year of her age...in her 17th year, she married James L. White; **Issue of March 22, 1859 page 86** Died in Beaufort, SC, on the 8th inst., Mrs. Ann Eliza Reynolds, wife of Mr. Richard Reynolds, in the 33rd year of her age....

Record of Deaths in Columbia, SC and Elsewhere
John Glass, Glass Obituaries, Volume 1867-1872
page 123 Dr. W'm Reynolds Sr. died in Col'a So. CA June 28, 1871. He was aged about 63 years. The writer has known him for more than 30 years; and endorses fully the notice of his death in the Columbia Phoenix, which is hereunto attached. [clipping] "Dr. Reynolds, although born in Ireland, was for about forty-two years a resident of this country. He first settled in the town of Camden, where he practiced medicine. About the year [p.124] 1840 he moved to this city, and here he had, up to the sickness preceding his death, pursued the profession of dentistry. He was born in Armagh, County Antrim, in 1807.
page 143 Dr. Wm S. Reynolds (second son of Rev'd Professor Dr. J. L. Reynolds of Columbia So. CA) died in the City of New York, December 8th, 1872. The writer is acquainted with the family, but did not know the deceased. He had grown up to his manhood and was away from Columbia. The writer appends from the Columbia Phoenix [clipping] "...death of Dr. William S. Reynolds, second son of Rev. Prof. J. L. Reynolds, of the South Carolina University... Dr. Reynolds was twenty-two years of age, was a graduate in letters of the South Carolina University, receiving the degree of A. B. in July, 1870"

Excerpts from the Maryland Gazette
[1745 - 1830]

Reynolds John, and Miss **Ellen R. Dunn**, both of Annapolis, were married Sunday evening last, by Rev. Mr. Vanquickenborne. (Jan. 30, 1823);
Reynolds, Maccubbin, of Anne Arundel Co., was killed in a quarrel with a neighbor, both of whom lived at Elk Ridge. (Aug. 17, 1748) Philip Hammond is admin. (March 29, 1749);
Reynolds, William hatter of this place lost his two eldest sons, aged seven and six, on Sunday last [July 12], when they were accidentally drowned. (July 11, 1747).

Biographical and Historical Memoirs of Eastern Arkansas.

Chicago: Goodspeed Publishers, 1890

Jackson V. Reynolds, a prominent farmer and fruit grower of White Co., was born in TN in 1844, and is a son of Samuel and Margaret (Maderis) Reynolds, natives of AL. Mr. Samuel Reynolds was born in 1808, and was married in 1831, after which he moved to TN, and in 1851 came to ARK, settling in White Co., where he bought a farm of 160 acres, on which he lived until his death, which occurred in 1861. His wife survived him twenty years, and was the mother of nine children, three of whom are living: Jackson V. Samuel T. and Marquis L. Jackson V. Reynolds was reared on a farm, educated in this county, and was married, in 1866, to Margaret Thompson, a daughter of James and Martha Thompson of TN origin, and who came to ARK at an early day. Mrs. Reynolds died in 1880, leaving five children, four of whom are still living: Edward, Minnie, Mary and Florence. After the death of his first wife, Mr. Reynolds married Mrs. **Mitchell (nee McMurtry)**, a widow, and by this marriage became the mother of three children: Willie, Effie and Van. In 1862 he enlisted in the Confederate army, serving in Capt. Hick's regiment, but was wounded at the battle of Helens, and received his discharge. Mr. Reynolds has a farm of 237 acres, with 140 acres under cultivation, and devotes the most of his attention to fruit growing.

Marriage Licenses from Prince George Co., MD

Reynolds, Annastacy & Henry Davidson 30 Dec 1795;
James & Mary Ann Crawford 9 Dec 1834;
Mary Dolly & Benjamin Lee 28 July 1818;
Patrick & Anastasia Hardey 22 Dec 1792;
Priscilla & Zachariah Wheat 4 Feb 1782;
Sarah & Joseph Boteler 22 Dec 1783;
Thomas & Ann Jones 24 Feb 1784;
William & Ann Griffith 5 Dec 1777;
William & Sarah Wells 19 Dec 1848.

Some WVA marriages 1850 -1900

Barbour Co.

Reynolds, America V. [female] & John W. Poling 4 Aug 1883.

Documented Early American Reynolds' Ancestor Lines (American Progenitors)

Code	Year	Name	Line Coordinator
11	1650	John & Ann Holbrook of Weymouth & Stonington CT	Sarah Reynolds Young, 2832 Crest Dr, Bakersfield CA 93306
12	1630	Robert & Mary () of Boston MA	Dorothy Y. B. Johnson, 1427 Mt. Laurel Dr., Winter Springs, FL 32708
13	1634	William & Alice Kitson of Duxbury MA & Cape Porpoise ME	Susan E. Clement, 19 Hemlock Dr, Swansea MA 02777
14	1643	James & Deborah () of N. Kingstown RI	Rosemary Markham, 1996 W 1550N, Provo, UT 84604
15	1650	John & Sarah Backus of Saybrook, Lyme & Norwich CT	Pat Daniels, 69-801 Ramon Rd #77, Cathedral City CA 92234
16	1725	Reynolds & Crook of Washington Co. MD	Kerry E. Reynolds, 8403 Whitman Dr, Bethesda MD 20817
17	1622	Christopher & Elizabeth of Isle of Wight VA	Sybil "Lee" Taylor, 4004 Javins Dr, Alexandria VA 22310
18	1676	Henry & Prudence Clayton of Lancaster Co. PA	Marilyn J. Newton, 2240 130th St, Winterset IA 50273
19	1678	Electious & Mary Pease of Salem & Middleboro MA	Susan E. Clement, 19 Hemlock Dr, Swansea MA 02777
20	1634	John & Sarah () Watertown MA, Wethersfield & Stamford C T	Vera Bunkoff, 5 Chris Dr, Schenectady NY 12309
21	1682	John & () of DE	Vacant
22	1708	Richard & Mary Capers, Benjamin & Mary (), & William & () of St. Helena's Parish SC	Dottie Smith, 401 Peppertree Drive North, Vero Beach FL 32963
23	1700	John & Elizabeth () of Kent Co. DE	Vacant
24	1635	Katherine Reynolds and Edward Starbuck of Dover NH & Nantucket Island	Joyce Page, 7501 Long Pine Dr, Springfield VA 22151
25	Line not determined (Stonewalls)		
26	1637	Thomas & Mary of Isle of Wight VA	{William L. King, 109 Starboard Ct, Montross VA 22520
27	1640	William & Ann Harrison of York Co. VA	{William L. King, 109 Starboard Ct, Montross VA 22520
28	1660	John & Naomi Latimer of Wethersfield CT	Cheryl Reynolds Kenter, 2216 NW Fawn Dr., Blue Spring, MO 64015
29	1652	Thomas & Susan Snead of York Co. VA	Betty Baughman, 3151 Pioneer Ct., Kissimmee, FL, 34744
30	1784	James & Mary Bannon, Margaret & Andrew Forgey, Ellen & () McDaniel of Co. Louth IRE & Knox Co. TN	Julia F. Dean, 3650 S Trenton, Tulsa OK 74105
31	1850	William & Rebecca Tawn of Moulton ENG & Grinnell IA	Vacant
32	1920	Frederick Thomas & Rosa Annie Jones of London & NY City	Vacant
33	1837	Thomas & Mrs. Agnes (McCulloch) Cardwell of Armagh IRE } & Bergen Co. NJ	{ Vacant
34	1886	Thomas & Bigham Stuart of Scotland & Scranton PA	Gerald T. Reynolds, 5 Snow Ave., Binghamton NY 13905
35	1703	James & Susanna () Reynolds of Essex Co. VA	William L. King, 109 Starboard Ct, Montross VA 22520
36	1829	John & Mary Thornton, England, Canada & NH	Susan R. Phaneuf, 4502 King George Ct., Perry Hall, MD 21128

MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL FORM
REYNOLDS FAMILY ASSOCIATION

ANNUAL DUES PER PERSON: \$10.00 - MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL DUE 1 JANUARY EACH YEAR

For membership requirements see outside back cover. Renewals/reinstatements after 1 March, will be \$10 for membership dues plus \$2.00 each back issue of *Recollections* for that year.

DATE _____ NEW _____ RENEW _____ YEAR _____ LIFETIME _____ MEMBER # _____
 AMOUNT ENCLOSED \$ _____

HOME PHONE _____ (Note if unlisted and RFA will not release.)

NAME _____ I authorize RFA to publish my
 family charts

ADDRESS _____ in *Recollections*.

CITY, STATE, ZIP _____ SIGNATURE _____

I am actively researching my Reynolds family: YES _____ NO _____

**MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE TO
 THE:
 Reynolds Family Association**

**SEND FORM & CHECK TO:
 Marilyn J. Newton
 2240 130th Street
 Winterset, IA 50273-8479**

THE REYNOLDS FAMILY ASSOCIATION, INC.
Organized 1892, Incorporated in Delaware 1977
July - August 2002

RFA Directors and Staff

President, William L. King, (804) 472-2454; 109 Starboard Ct, Montross VA 22520.

Executive VP/Registrar Marilyn J. Newton, (515) 834-2068; 2240 130th St, Winterset IA 50273-8479.

Executive Secretary: Sybil R. Taylor, (703) 960-1782; 4004 Javins Dr, Alexandria VA 22310-2037.

Treasurer, Joyce Page, 7501 Long Pine Dr, Springfield VA 22151.

Director/Archivist, Susan E. Clement, Swansea MA.

~~Director/Line Coordination, Patricia Daniels, Desert Hot Springs CA~~

Director-at-Large, Milford Pribble, Palo Alto CA.

Director-at-Large, Arthur Ward Reynolds, Naples FL.

Agent to State of DE: Joy R. Thompson, Wilmington DE.

Bookstore Manager, Stephen M. Reynolds, Charleston WV.

Corresponding Secretary, Melody L. Reynolds, 5 Hollingham Rise, Fairport, NY 14450-1610

Publicity Coordinator, Sue Phaneuf, Perry Hall MD.

Recollections Editor, Sue Phaneuf, Perry Hall MD.

Reynolds Recollections, the only periodical of the Reynolds Family Association (RFA), is published six times per year. The information herein is solely for the use of RFA members and may not be used in advertising or for any commercial purpose. RFA does not accept paid advertisements. Address correspondence about *Reynolds Recollections* to the Editor.

The purpose of RFA is to share genealogical data, promote recognition of a common ancestry, develop acquaintance among Reynolds kindred, and to collect and maintain a permanent record of Reynolds, by any spelling, family history for future generations. RFA, a non-profit membership Association, whose officer, directors, and staff serve without monetary compensation.

RFA membership dues of \$10 per year includes registration of member's family, subscription to *Recollections*, and access to RFA web site. Requirements also include submission of an ancestor chart and a family group sheet for each *proven* generation of Reynolds on the chart. Lifetime memberships, with proof of age over 65 years, are available for \$100.

Membership is for a calendar year, beginning on 1 January each year and entitles the member to a complete volume of that year's newsletter. Members joining after 1 October will be credited with membership for the following year and will receive a complete volume of the newsletter for that membership year. Members not renewed by 1 March each year will be dropped from the mailing list on that date. After 1 March each year, renewals will cost \$10 for membership dues plus \$2.00 for each back issue of *Recollections* for that year.

The Reynolds Family Association
Susan Reynolds Phaneuf, Editor
4502 King George Court
Perry Hall MD 21128

**PRESORTED
STANDARD
U. S. Postage
PAID**

**Permit No. 2
Wyandotte, OK 74370**

pd01 2074 25
SYBIL REYNOLDS TAYLOR
4004 JAVINS DR
ALEXANDRIA VA 22310-2037

A